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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




April 9, 2018
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Business Manager Lemire 
Also Present: Don Black, Barbara Cronin, Gil Finch, and Tracey Vaughan 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. 
The Board agreed to take agenda items out of order to accommodate presenting guests at the meeting.
FINANCIALS & DPU REPORT

Mr. Kelly introduced Ms. Vaughan, Managing Partner with Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, P.C., Worcester, Massachusetts.  Ms. Vaughan distributed the Groton Electric Light Department Financial Statements for December 31, 2017 and 2016.  She reviewed key points in the Financial Statements and discussed the substantial changes since last year. 

For 2017, the Light Department had a small net income of $85,253 or 0.6% of the value of net plant, compared to a net gain of $400,250 or 3.2% in 2016. Ms. Vaughan stated that GELD’s overall financial picture is healthy. However, she mentioned that she has concerns about how “tight” GELD is being managed. Mr. Kelly admitted that he does like to run “lean” and keep more money in the ratepayers’ pockets; he also mentioned his goal is for GELD to have $4.5 to $5 million in the bank when he retires in a few years. 
Ms. Vaughan distributed and discussed the Internal Control Report, which is an accounting standard designed to look at internal control deficiencies.  She mentioned that there are no recommended changes to GELD’s internal controls at the end of 2017 and mentioned GELD has adequate controls (checks and balances) in place.

Mr. Kelly has been working with the Board on a long-term strategy for GELD regarding the level of cash reserves that the Board would like to have in 2020.  He explained that some of the new requirements for funding pensions need to be factored into the long-term plan and the accountants finally received the actuarial data to determine GELD’s long-term retirement obligations.  The long-term cash reserves balance of GELD will be an on-going topic in the months (and possibly years) to come.

After some questions and discussion, Ms. Vaughan thanked the Board and left the meeting.

Mr. Kelly asked the Board to sign the DPU report and Ms. Lemire said she would mail the signed report to the DPU the following day.  Although the report is due on March 31, the accountants had requested an extension and the DPU granted it.

Mr. Black entered the meeting at 10:00 a.m.
STATION AVENUE PROPERTY

Mr. Black wanted to provide an update on the Purchase & Sale Agreement (P&S) that is being drafted for the Station Avenue garages controlled by the Groton Electric Light Department.  He stated that the McElroy family will provide a full draft of the P&S at the May GELD Board meeting for review by the Light Board.  He said the two parties can work out the final details of the P&S and the goal would be to have it signed by the June GELD Board meeting. 
He discussed the MassWorks grant program that they are working on with the Town. It is a grant program used to improve infrastructure for underground utilities (gas/electricity/water), curbs, roads, sidewalks, lighting etc. Last year MassWorks provided $2.3-$2.7MM per grant for these types of projects. There are several components required to qualify for the grant and Mr. Black believes the Station Avenue area includes all the components. He is hoping to include the preliminary engineering costs with the grant, but the engineering costs would need to be paid upfront and reimbursed later.  The McElroy family is hoping the abutters will help pay for the upfront engineering costs.

Mr. Black reiterated the timeline for the P&S and said they would like to close on the property a couple of weeks after the June meeting.  The Board agreed.

Mr. Black thanked the Board and left the meeting at 10:36 a.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 15, 2018.
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and three outages since the last meeting.
The total number of new poles installed in 2018 is 58.  

There were 25 Dig Safes for the month.
ANNUAL PAYRATE ADJUSTMENT

The updated salary and benefits spreadsheet was distributed. The metrics were discussed;

Mr. Kelly noted the average increase from the peers we compare ourselves to in the salary survey is 2.79% and the median increase is 2.9%.  He also noted the inflation rate (CPI) of 2.2%.

After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:

TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF THE GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT DEPT. A COLA INCREASE OF 3.0% EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2018.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Kelly distributed the proposed new Massachusetts solar program called the SMART program. This is replacing the SREC (solar renewable energy certificates) I & II programs. It is very specific for the investor-owned utilities, but there has been negotiation back and forth regarding the MLP version of the program.  Mr. Kelly noted that all the MLP’s in Massachusetts have voluntarily committed budgetary amounts for the program except for Ashburnham because they have an overabundance of solar at the present time. 

Mr. Kelly explained the concept of the program and asked if the Board would like to participate so that Groton Electric is not singled out for not participating.  There were many questions and much discussion. Mr. Kelly recommended committing $5k - $10k, but the Board was not ready to commit.  They’d like more information and to continue discussion at a future meeting. Mr. Lindemer asked Mr. Kelly to invite Representative Harrington to the next meeting to discuss this subject. Mr. Kelly agreed.

MANAGER’S GOALS
Mr. Kelly distributed his self-analysis with his comments on the goals from 2017-2018.  Mr. Lindemer asked for comments from the other two commissioners, so he could put something together for the next meeting.  The Board agreed.
Due to time constraints, Mr. Lindemer asked if the rest of the agenda could be addressed at the next meeting.  The Board agreed.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
No new/other business
It was agreed that the next meeting should be scheduled in 2-3 weeks and invite State Representative Sheila Harrington to discuss solar issues facing MLPs.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 11:18 a.m.
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